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TYPES OF SEXUAL DYSFUNCTIONS 
FOLLOWING RECTAL PATHOLOGY 

SURGERY- PART 1

Summary
The surgical treatment of the rectal pathology can cause genitourinary morpho-functional 

changes, which are the cause of temporary or permanent sexual dysfunctions. In relation 
to the complexity of the rectal pathology, the type of surgical approach and the radioche-
motherapy, respectively the simple or complex vascular-nervous injuries determined intra-
operatively, we considered it would be useful to present the types of sexual dysfunctions 
determined. 

Furthermore, despite the lesions caused intraoperatively to the pelvic anatomical struc-
tures in women and men, apparently inexplicable, certain individuals who were subject to 
surgeries maintain their sexual functions having a normal erectile tone or a semi-erection, a 
peculiarity that allows them to have a penile-vaginal intercourse in the presence of a vaginal 
cuff dehiscence. Over time, the erectile dysfunction determined in some individuals has pro-
gressively improved. The question thus arises: if the neurovascular branches are sectioned, 
why does erection, semi-erection, ejaculation and orgasm occur? 
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Introduction:
Sexuality is part of the quality of life. In 

the case of rectal pathology, especially of the 
rectal cancer, all types of short or long-term 
sexual dysfunctions may occur through the 
neurovascular lesions produced intraoperati-
vely, during the oncological surgery, altering 
the local morpho-physiology.  

This paper re-evaluates the weight of the-
se categories according to the database and 
the author’s experience since in the specia-
lized literature the prevalence of sexual dys-
functions is different. 

Currently, lower endoscopic digestive in-
vestigations easy to make identify lesions in 
an early stage, increasing the survival rate. 

Following our research, we want to clarify 
why in the situation of the same oncological 
diagnosis and the same treatment administe-
red in men and women, the evolution is very 
favourable for women, including in terms of 
differentiating the type of secondary sexual 
dysfunction. 

In the rectal tumour surgery, among the 
factors taken into account for an unfavoura-
ble prognosis, the specialized literature also 
mentions the age of over 70, since the neuro-
endocrine and cerebral system degradation 
is present after this age (the pituitary gland 
keeping the same functional capacity). The 
essential factor of aging is the loss of neurons 
and dendrites, thus losing the possibility of 
making new synapses. The advanced stage 
of the tumour is also important. And the inci-
dence is higher in male patients.

Method:
The clinical study was based on the 

analysis of a batch of 52 individuals (men 
and women), (Fig.1), aged between 52 and 
76 (the average age was 64), out of which 34 
were men and 18 were women. A number of 
16 individuals (11 men and 5 women) un-
derwent a lower gastrointestinal endoscopy, 
in which there were no intraoperative acci-
dents or incidents, respectively, no specific 
type of sexual dysfunction (Fig. 2).

Among them, after the surgery, 3 men com-
plained about some sexual dysfunctions (ma-
inly erection dysfunctions), as post-surgery 
sexual pathology, but denied subsequently. 
The anamnesis established the existence of 
a pre-surgery prostate adenoma, and the fact 
that the erection dysfunction (semi-erection) 
was caused by the prostate adenoma and not 
by the sectioning of the pararectal neurovas-
cular elements, as in the case of laparotomy. 
I should mention again that in male subjects, 
the erection is essential for the intromission, 
copulation, ejaculation and orgasm.

In 36 individuals (23 men and 13 women), 
a laparotomy surgery was performed.

Loss of libido sexual dysfunction (LLSD)
Normally, the LLSD occurs in men and 

women through the total or partial deficiency, 
temporarily or permanently, of the sex hor-
mones and neurohormones, which eroticize 
the brain, increase the sensitivity of the geni-
tal organs and determine the sexual desire (li-
bido). The function of the adenohypophysis 
is controlled by hypothalamic neurohormo-
nes that stimulate the activity of the gonads, 
adrenal glands and thyroid by specific hor-
mones (Scharrer).
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The hypervascularization of the genital 
organs increases the tone of the erectile ca-
vernous bodies. In this context, the sensitivity 
of the tactile receptors is increased, especially 
from the genital sphere, preparing the genital 
organs for copulation.

The surgical neurovascular lesions, for 
example those of the vagina, also determine 
periodic histochemical changes according to 
the hormonal cycle, the degree of hormonal 
impregnation of the vaginal receptor. If the 
vaginal pH changes it does not produce co-
pulins, aliphatic acids with 2-6 carbon atoms 
any longer, with an exciting action on the 
man, an obvious fact especially signalled by 
partners aged over 60. 

After the eroticization of the brain, by 
cortical control, the sexual response to en-
dogenous and exogenous excitations, real or 
imaginary, is triggered, against the backgro-

und of the receptive state of the body. In the 
absence of this response, the stimuli remain 
simple information, unrelated to the libido or 
erotic concerns. The neuroendocrine effect of 
eroticization of the brain is thus understood 
as such, being analysed and used accordingly.

The activation of the libido by the sex 
hormones, over a certain value of their se-
rum concentration, by neuroendocrine effect, 
is more obvious in the behaviour of the man 
than in the behaviour of the woman.

The explanation is given by the fact that 
steroid hormones cross the blood-brain bar-
rier since they are fat-soluble, reach the in-
tracytoplasmic and nuclear receptors of 
the hypothalamic neurons, from the limbic 
system and the cerebral cortex, allowing the 
enzymatic induction action. In terms of mo-
lecules, at the cellular level, the action is the 
same in the peripheral tissues.

Fig. 1 Table with the batch analysed
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While in men the decrease in androgen 
hormone concentration, for example by or-
chidectomy, leads to a change in the sexual 
behaviour, because the adrenal gland produ-
ces only 2% androgens, an amount that cannot 
ensure sexual motivation, whereas in women, 
the decrease in ovarian hormone production, 
by ovariectomy, does not influence the sexu-
al life too much, respectively the libido, the 
minimum hormonal threshold being ensured 
by the secretion of the adrenal glands and / 
or the pituitary gland respectively, approxi-
mately 50% of the production of oestrogens 
and androgens (Coculescu), from which also 
the significantly lower sexual dysfunctions, 
as well as the favourable post-surgery evo-
lution in women. In this case, the sectioning 
of the pelvic neurovascular elements obvio-
usly changes the morpho-physiology of the 
gonads and of the pelvic genital organs. 

As we have shown, the level of oestrogen 
secretion is significantly higher in women, as 
compared to the androgen level secreted by 
men, after the rectosigmoid tumour exere-
sis. In this context, the microbiome, through 

its immunological implications, can explain 
why the immune system determines in this 
case a favourable evolution, superior in wo-
men as compared to the men who experience 
more serious sexual dysfunctions, especially 
in the situation of the rectosigmoid cancer.

The fact that oestrogens have an impor-
tant (consistent) contribution to women’s 
autoimmunity, and the androgens only to the 
protective role, thus explaining why sexual 
dysfunctions after surgery, in this case are 
significantly lower in number and intensity in 
women.

The dysimmunity may also explain why 
the infections after surgery in men are more 
common than in women, a noticeable but un-
explained fact for some oncologists. 

Also, the estrobolome (the subgroup of 
the microbiome involved in the oestrogen 
metabolism) during the menopause (usually 
the period of rectosigmoid cancer occurren-
ce) is less dysfunctional, resulting in better 
immunity, given by the increased level of 
oestrogen, which does not decrease as the an-

Fig.2 Classification of sexual dysfunctions (Adapted after V. Nițescu)
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mined by the biological involution process, 
in which, among others, the androgens decre-
ase, to which is added the associated patho-
logy of the person. 

In this case, the lack of libido, by total de-
ficit was present in 4 individuals (3 men and 
one woman) and by partial deficit in 12 indi-
viduals. 

2. Sexual Erection Dysfunction (SED)

The lack of erection also determines other 
forms of sexual dysfunction, such as the 
anejaculation and anorgasmia.

Furthermore, unlike the women, who can 
have a sexual intercourse without a “sexual 

drogens do in men, hence the differentiated 
evolution, mentioned above, favourable to 
the women with oncological pathology.

The intestinal microbiome, through beta-
glucuronidase, reactivates the oestrogen in 
the intestine, thus regulating its level in the 
body of the woman, by re-entering into the 
circuit. 

If the sex hormones are sufficient for the 
libido, in order to achieve a complete sexual 
intercourse, in man the contribution of seve-
ral factors is obviously necessary. The com-
plex changes in the morpho-physiology of 
the genitourinary organs, by the sectioning of 
the pelvic neurovascular branches (Fig. 3a, 
b) modify the libido especially in the elderly, 
who have a lower biological potential, deter-

Fig. 3a. Nervous branches that innervate the rectum and urinary bladder, which can be 
sectioned intraoperatively (Adapted after Latarjet and Bonnet 1931)
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tensity of the physical and or psychological 
stimuli. The parasympathetic impulses trans-
mitted from the bone marrow in the sacrum 
to the penis through the penile nerves cause 
the erection, through the release of nitric oxi-
de, VIP (Vasoactive Intestinal Polypeptide) 
and acetylcholine. The nitric oxide relaxes 
the penile arteries and the trabeculae of the 
smooth muscle fibres in the erectile tissue of 
the cavernous bodies and the spongy body of 
the penis (Guyton).

In this case, the erectile dysfunction was 
immediately reported after surgery, since the 
individuals mentioned went straight to the 
sexologist or the operator of the study. Thus, 

motivation”, namely the excitation status and 
the erection, in men, as we have said, the pe-
nile erection is essential for the penetration 
of the vaginal introitus, the copulation, the 
discharge of the seminal fluid and the achie-
vement of orgasm.

The erectile dysfunction, in men and 
women, can be caused by the total deficit 
(anerection), if it has been kept for at least 
3 months, or partial deficit (semi-erection), 
where, in men, for example, the penis with 
semi-erection could penetrate a vaginal cuff 
dehiscence (Fig.4a, b), copulate, ejaculate 
and achieve orgasm. 

The degree of erection is given by the in-
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Fig. 3b Innervation of common origin for the rectum and pararectal organs (Adapted after 
Hofferl 1957)
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urons in the brain.

In the case of individuals with semi-
erection, the individuals with the so-called 
“physiological erectile dysfunction” were 
analysed, given by the normal process of 
ontogenesis, which decreases the biological 
potential of the person, the hypothalamus and 
limbic system (preoptic area), the temporal 
lobe, the vegetative system being involved, 
but also the peripheral deterioration of the re-
ceptors and analysers, of the sensory organs, 
which impose much stronger stimuli, such as 
those for the receptor cells on the glans and 
the vulva, or analysers that have an effect on 
the hearing, visual, and tasting acuity. A con-

in the study group there were 12 individuals 
with semi-erection and 4 individuals with 
anerection, after the laparotomy with radio-
chemotherapy before and after surgery. 

The partial erection and anerection, in our 
case, were explained by neuro-vascular intra-
operative lesions, caused at the moment of 
the dissection and exeresis of the rectosigmo-
id pathological lesions, respectively of the ra-
diochemotherapy (in 1 individual conducted 
before and after surgery, and in 3 individuals 
after surgery). We also considered the defi-
ciency of steroid hormones, as there was no 
enzymatic induction at the level of intracyto-
plasmic and nuclear receptors of specific ne-

Fig. 4 a.b Types of vaginal cuff dehiscence (private collection)
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Among the factors that decrease the libido 
and the erectile tone, imposing stronger and 
more varied stimuli of excitation, besides the 
cerebral neuroendocrines, which simultane-
ously modify the sexual behaviour and the 
reduction of androgen hormones of the inter-
stitial Leydig cells, we can also mention:

- decreased oxygenation of the neuronal 
cell, 

- daily loss of neurons, 

- decrease of astrocytes from the structure 
of the cerebral cortex, which provides energy 
to neurons in regulating the synaptogenesis, 

- decrease of the driving speed of the ner-
vous influx, by modifying the structure of the 
nerve fibres,

- the appearance of the cortical atrophies 
and of the demyelination areas,

- the loss of sensitivity of the brain recep-
tors, primarily for the androgen hormones 
(Guyton & Hall).

clusive example is provided by the optical 
analyser (Fig. 5), in which the visual acuity 
decreases 3 times as compared to the normal 
limits, starting from a certain age, context in 
which the sensual forms of the body are per-
ceived with more difficulty, causing a redu-
ced or absent state of excitation. 

This example demonstrates again the 
complexity and intensity of the determinants 
of sexual excitation, especially in older ages, 
which involve complex brain, cortical, limbic 
and paralimbic regions (Berek & Novak). The 
optic nerve is the most important analyser, 
the first that triggers the erogenous sensation, 
the retina being a derivative of the brain, and 
the receptors are on the retina. The retinal-ce-
rebral fibres of the optic nerve reach the bra-
in. The differentiation between individuals is 
also due to the process of eugenics (removal 
of the worthless gene pool) to which is added, 
in particular the associated pathology given 
by the cardiovascular diseases, the venous 
drainage deficiency, neurovascular diseases, 
diabetes, etc. 

Fig.5. The optic nerve- image from Treaty of Clinical Sexology 
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in men under the age of 70 was maintained 
as such for a period of 3 years, while in men 
over this age it has decreased, and the semi-
nal fluid was ejaculated with difficulty and 
with a higher effort of the muscles.

In the case of 4 patients with an erection 
dysfunction by anerection, the copulation 
could no longer be achieved, despite all the 
insistence of the female partner, becoming a 
complex sexual dysfunction of libido, erecti-
on, copulation, ejaculation, orgasm.

Regarding the sexual intercourse in which 
female patients are involved, who have been 
subject to an open abdominal surgery, one 
patient did not have libido and erection due 
to the intraoperative complex lesions, and 
another patient experienced the same situa-
tion determined by the neuropsychological 
accommodation pathology, even if during 
the sexual intercourse, a reduced state of ex-
citation has appeared sometimes, due to the 
involvement of the vulvar-vaginal sensory 
receptors. Women were unable to achieve the 
desired orgasm they have had during the se-
xual intercourses prior to surgery. 

The emotional, neuro-vegetative and hor-
monal involvement of women is much deeper 
than that of men. In general, the presence of 
colostomy, of the airborne noise eliminated 
by the insertion of the colostomy or the re-
maining rectum at the moment of the urina-
tion, or of the particular smell determined 
by the content of the colostomy, eliminated 
through the ventilation hole, in both women 
and men, has often caused the partner to re-
ject the person operated, thus cancelling the 
desire to perform a sexual intercourse. In this 
situation everything was limited to the he-
tero or self-masturbation at most, fellatio or 
cunnilingus.

If an erection occurs in a young man in 
3-5 seconds, in the elderly it takes 4-5 times 
longer or more to achieve it, until the erection 
required for the vaginal introitus and the co-
pulation is obtained.

The penis is innervated by vegetative, 
sympathetic (adrenergic), parasympathetic 
(cholinergic) and somatic fibres from the dor-
sal nerve of the penis. The parasympathetic is 
the main factor in determining the erection of 
the penis, through the vascular effect.

The relaxation of the sinusoidal smooth 
muscles dilates the sinusoids, increasing the 
inflow of arterial blood through the internal 
pudendal and cavernous arteries, and the in-
crease in the pressure normally causes the 
penis to become rigid or, in our case, a semi-
erection, due to neurovascular lesions (Fig. 
3b). 

Normally, the sympathetic nerves con-
tract the muscles of the arteries and arterio-
les of the cavernous bodies. The sectioning 
of the sympathetic branches, as in our case, 
destroys the tone of the musculature of the 
vascular elements (Guyton). 

The lack of the sacral parasympathetic 
stimulation no longer relaxes the sinusoidal 
walls due to the lack of NANC (Nonadrener-
gic-monocholinergic) and NO (Nitric Oxide).

The erection dysfunction experienced af-
ter surgery by 16 patients started 18-26 days 
later, after which it gradually improved, until 
the end of the 3 years of supervision. This se-
mi-erection allowed for the hetero and self-
masturbation. 

Among male patients with semi-erection 
we also had 3 men with abandoning erection 
after the intromission, at a short time interval 
(21-35 days after surgery). The semi-erection 
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is followed by determinations of minor sexu-
al dysfunctions, due to the complementation 
of the opposite neurovascular functionality.

- the lower hypogastric plexus contains 
sympathetic fibres - via the presacral and pa-
rasympathetic nerves that come through the 
pelvic splanchnic nerves, fibres that are not 
sectioned during the intervention, or only a 
few of them were sanctioned.

- the parasympathetic efferent fibres with 
very small sections or no sections at all, cross 
the inferior mesenteric lymph node and make 
a synapse in the Auerbach’s plexus, which 
determines the contraction of the anal sphinc-
ter musculature and its sensitivity with effect 
on the local excitation (Guyton and Hall).

- the higher level of the erection is deter-
mined by the degree of psychological (cere-
bral) or physical (local) stimulation, struc-
tures having receptors with age-appropriate 
sensitivities.

The sectioning of the neurovascular 
masses changes the local morpho-physio-
logy, especially the erection as an essential 
element of the sexual intercourse. In women, 
without erection, there is no elongation and 
distension of the internal two thirds of the 
vagina, by decreasing the tone of the vagi-
nal muscles. The uterus ascends less during 
the copulation, reducing local vasoconges-
tion, respectively the pleasure sensation of 
the sexual intercourse. Also, the turgidity of 
the labia majora and minora, the clitoris and 
the vaginal area of Hypereroticism (H area) 
disappears. Theoretically, the pleasure sensa-
tion is significantly reduced, or absent in the 
operated persons, and the number of orgasms 
decreases. But the woman, as opposed to the 
man, may have a penile-vaginal intercourse, 

Regarding the laborious operations of the 
rectal pathology, respectively the sectioning 
of the neurovascular elements on an exten-
ded surface in young people and who due to 
the presence of the erection could achieve a 
penile-vaginal sexual intercourse, thus repre-
senting a peculiarity, the explanations could 
be the following:

- the existence of variants of anatomical 
topography of the pelvic genital organs, re-
spectively of the neuro-vascular masses, with 
specific anastomotic and neuronal collateral 
vascular connections;

- the existence of the neuro-hormonal 
background of the person and the very good 
visual reception of the erotic images that 
psychically stimulate brain structures, re-
spectively the brain functions that activate 
the libido and the erection, through impulses 
that reach the effector organ through incom-
pletely sectioned nerve branches and which, 
through the process of neurogenesis have 
partly restored the interneuronal connections. 
The manual manoeuvres performed on the 
genitals, which at this age are experienced di-
fferently and solved by the medullary reflex 
arch added up.

- the brain neuroendocrine factors in a yo-
unger person, influence the sexual behaviour 
and hormonal secretion of Leydig cells, thus 
stimulating the libido.

- at the neuron level, the loss of dendri-
tes, respectively of the synapses was reduced, 
context in which the brain of the young in-
dividual has other possibilities to make new 
synapses through the process of neurogene-
sis, as compared to the elderly. 

- the sectioning and removal of the bran-
ches of the hypogastric plexus on the left side 
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decrease in the tone of the specific muscles.

The smear discharge of the penis is redu-
ced, with a change in smell.

The reduced discharge of the glands in the 
remaining rectal stump, 3-4 cm long (Fig. 6), 
is maintained, dysfunctional, embedded in 
the fibrous adhesive process, in some people.

Sometimes this causes perianal pain, 
itching, infections, mycosis. The examinati-
on of the biological product harvested from 
the remaining rectal segment and the peria-
nal area showed the presence of colonies of 

fellatio or self / hetero-masturbation, in the 
absence of libido and excitation status.

In men, the changes produced during the 
surgery modify the local morpho-physiology, 
especially in the elderly, in addition to the 
normal progressive decrease of androgens, 
accentuating the loss of the erectile, basal 
tone, which among others, at rest, decrea-
ses the length of the penis to 6-7 cm and the 
circumference of the glans to 10-11 cm. The 
translucent discharge required for copulation 
is reduced or disappears, and the ejaculation 
and orgasm occur with difficulty, due to the 

Fig. 6 Remaining anal canal with rectal ampule, surrounded by the rectum sheath (Toma 
Ionescu) sinuses and rectal columns. The discharge of the mucous glands of the anal canal 

goes beyond the anal orifice, the musculature of the anal sphincter being inefficient because 
of the sectioning, especially of the motor nerve threads from S2-S4, during the surgery.
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and erection. No individual experienced the 
loss of the anal sensation of defecation.

After the sectioning of the nerve fibres in 
the perineal floor musculature, motor disor-
ders appear in which the contraction of the 
anal sphincter no longer responds to the con-
trol of the brain, giving only the sensation of 
anal constriction and some local sensitivity. 
The tone of the perineal floor muscles decre-

Proteus mirabilis, repeatedly (Fig.7). The mi-
croscopic examination, besides the frequent 
epithelial cells, leukocytes and bacterial flora 
with frequent Cocobacili and Gram-negative 
bacilli, also showed the presence of Gram-
positive Cocci, isolated and in pairs. The dis-
charge, reduced in the anal and inter-buttocks 
area, has a particular smell, being a determi-
ning factor of sexual dysfunction of libido 

Fig.7. Result of the biological product analysis - anal discharge
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The hetero-masturbation and fellatio ma-
noeuvres when visualized determine a parti-
cular state of excitability and orgasm to the 
woman, due to the supplementation of the 
excitation through the optic nerve (Fig. 5).

Thus, the erotic images are retained and 
stored in the brain, 80% in the cerebral cortex, 
the areas 17, 18, 19 in the central segment, 
the parastriated area, where the conscious vi-
sual sensation is elaborated, 5% in the pretec-
tal nuclei of the mesencephalon, the temporal 
lobe, the Gratiolet radiation and 15 % in the 
thalamus, the occipital lobe. 

Conclusions
Dissection and exegesis of the patholo-

gical structures of the rectum, operated by 
open abdominal surgery have determined in 
the case of the studied group, different forms 
of erectile and libido dysfunction, in women 
and men.

In the studied group, the approach of the 
rectal pathology through lower gastroin-
testinal endoscopic surgery for the benign 
(polyps), premalignant (dysplastic) lesions 
characterized by the loss of the basal pola-
rity of the nuclei for the removal of biolo-
gical product needed for the biopsy, did not 
determine an ESD and the rectal pathology 
by robotic surgery was not solved. According 
to the specialized literature, due to the use of 
robotic surgery, sexual erection dysfunctions 
appear to be less. In this case no robotic sur-
gery were performed.

There were no operations by video-lapa-
roscopy, which determines a better comfort 
for the patient regarding the pain after sur-
gery, which means a low number of hospita-
lization days, the resumption of the intestinal 
transit faster, less post-operative infections, 

ases, causing a vault centred by the hypoto-
nic anus, slightly permeable by the index. 
The levator ani muscle and the sphincter ani 
externus muscle no longer contract the anal 
orifice.

In determining the erection status, out-
side of the genital receptors, some operated 
patients reported maintaining the sensitivity 
of some tactile receptors, which, erotically, 
have a greater representation in the brain, 
such as the erotic sensation from the level 
of the cephalic extremities (neck, ear flag, 
back of the head region, lips) compared to 
the Meissner tactile corpuscles, an important 
fact in determining the sexual intercourse. 
According to Guyton, erotic sensations can 
also be amplified by the anal epithelium, tes-
tis, urethra, prostate, vulva, bladder, seminal 
fluid pathways.

I emphasize that, in the present case, the 
erection state of the effector organ (penis, 
vagina) is reduced not only by the surgical 
sectioning of the local vascular - nervous ele-
ments, but also by the fact that in the case of 
rectal pathology we speak of individuals ge-
nerally aged around 60-70. In these individu-
als, the number of sensitive cells decreases, 
and together with the other peripheral struc-
tural changes, such as the number of small 
glial cells, respectively the plasma membrane 
layers of Schwann cells as well as the central 
ones, they reduce their erogenous sensitivity.

The fellatio and cunnilingus can improve 
the disability after surgery if the individual 
is not too old. The tongue, through the taste 
buds in the filiform papillae, plays the role 
of taste receptor (chemical contact analyser), 
just like the lips and walls of the oral cavity in 
the penile-oral or oral-vulvar contact. 
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in order to be able to appreciate the time for 
the recovery (reintegration) of sexual functi-
ons lost during surgery. 

Generally, the types of sexual dysfunc-
tions have been outlined depending on the 
complexity of the rectal pathology, the depth 
of the lesion, the lymphatic dissemination, the 
operator’s accuracy and professionalism, the 
surgical approach (endoscopic, laparoscopic, 
robotic or abdominal incision), the radioche-
motherapy, which besides the real benefits in 
the treatment of rectal cancer, also involves 
short and long-term risks, the preservation of 
the vascular-nervous elements or the failure 
in preserving them, especially of the sym-
pathetic and parasympathetic branches.  
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